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Dear friends,
As I write this, we are still count-

ing heads, but we know already that 
the college has about 1,850 students 
this fall, probably our largest enroll-
ment ever. Bigger isn’t always better, 

of course, but when bigger means more relevant and more 
eagerly sought, then it definitely is better. 

We have experienced enrollment growth across the 
board, on the main campus in Winfield, in our under-
graduate Professional Studies programs for adults, and 
in our graduate programs. That tells me that our alumni 
and friends have been working actively as ambassadors for 

Southwestern. We’re most grateful for your advocacy and, 
please, keep it up.

We also depend on you for financial support and, once 
again, you’ve come through for the college. Giving to 
Southwestern increased last school year, in the midst of the 
sharpest economic downturn in more than half a century.  
It is gratifying, and very reassuring, to know you are with 
us. We’re committed to making you proud to be a Builder.

Thanks for all you do for Southwestern!

Best regards,

 
Dick Merriman, President
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   from the

I haven’t been able to be at Home-
coming every year since I gradu-
ated in 1968, and I regret every 
one that I missed. On the years I 
couldn’t attend I always knew that 
friends were in Winfield that I 
would have liked to have seen, and 

that I was missing out on conversations about our days 
on The Hill, and reminiscing at the top of the 77 Steps. 
It was a terrible feeling.

Now I’m back at Southwestern College for good, and 
I’ll have a different role at this mid-October bash. I’ll be 
the one showing off our facilities (have you seen how 
gorgeous the Mound looks?) and introducing you to our 
terrific and talented students (don’t miss the A Cappella 
Choir at the Kaleidoscope event). I’ll even be frank about 
where the college needs to catch up to the 21st century – 

namely in the stadium and performing arts facilities.  
As vice president for institutional advancement, this kind 
of information sharing is part of my job description. 

When I’m done with my assigned responsibilities, 
though, I’ll be doing what I do every Homecoming. 
Reconnecting with friends. Enjoying food, and fun, and 
football. Making a promise to myself to not miss any 
more Homecomings.

Don’t I have a great job?

Best regards,

 

 

Mike Farrell ’68, Vice President for Institutional Advancement

See information on Homecoming activities on pages 3 and 12.

                                                               viewpoint

Help someone in your life Be a Builder
 for high school students, or current college students
Call the main campus admission office, 1-800-846-1543, ext. 6236.
Fill out this Web form, http://w3.sckans.edu/forms/alumni/refer-a-student/
E-mail the campus admission office, scadmit@sckans.edu

for adult or military learners
Call Professional Studies, 1-888-684-5335
E-mail Professional Studies, info@southwesterncollege.org

Check us out 
on the web

Contents
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 Southwestern College Profession-
al Studies is ranked in the top 
15 percent of Military Friendly 

Schools by G.I. Jobs magazine. The list 
honors the colleges, universities, and 
trade schools that are doing the most to 
embrace America’s veterans as students. 

“G.I. Jobs is a major publication 

read by military personnel and veterans 
worldwide, so being part of their Mili-
tary Friendly Schools listing is an honor 
for Southwestern College Professional 
Studies,” says Karen Pedersen, vice 
president for SC Professional Studies. 

Schools on the list range from state 
universities and private colleges to 

community colleges and trade schools. 
The common bond is their shared 
priority of recruiting students with 
military experience.

Schools on the Military Friendly 
Schools list also offer additional bene-
fits to student veterans such as academ-
ic credit for military service, military 
spouse programs, and more. The list 
was compiled through research starting 
last May during which G.I. Jobs polled 
more than 7,000 schools nationwide. 
Methodology, criteria, and weighting 
for the list were developed with the 
assistance of an Academic Advisory 
Committee consisting of educators and 
administrators from Carnegie Mellon 
University, the University of Toledo, 
Duquesne University, Coastline Com-
munity College, and Lincoln Techni-
cal Institute.

A full story and detailed list of 

Military Friendly Schools will be 
highlighted in the annual Guide to 
Military Friendly Schools distributed 
to hundreds of thousands of active 
and former military personnel. A 
new Web site will launch in Septem-
ber with interactive tools and search 
functionality to assist military veter-
ans in choosing schools that best meet 
their educational needs.

Criteria for making the Military 
Friendly Schools list included efforts to 
recruit and retain military and veteran 
students, results in recruiting military 
and veteran students, and academic ac-
creditations.

“We’ve been actively collaborating 
with the service branches for nearly 10 
years, so this honor is coupled with a 
long tradition of serving the voluntary 
education needs of service members,” 
Pedersen says.

SC Professional Studies among friendliest to military 

Strong graduate program growth leads high enrollment

 Favorite events are back and a 
special addition will kick off a 
capital campaign during Home-

coming 2009 Oct. 16-18.
The Friday evening all-class re-

union dinner will serve as the official 
opening of the Great Performances 
campaign. Details of the capital fund-
raising campaign will be unveiled at 
the dinner, and will focus on athletic 
and performing arts facilities. 

“We are extremely excited to  
finally mark the official opening of the 
public phase of the Great Performances 
campaign,” says Mike Farrell, vice 
president for institutional advancement. 
“We’ve talked with many individuals 
about the campaign, but we’re really 
looking forward to telling everyone 
about what the campaign will do for 
the college and inviting them to  
participate in an important chapter  
of the college’s history.”

Also honored at the Friday dinner 
will be members of the class of 1959, 
classes who graduated 51 or more years 
ago, and special friends to be honored 
by the college: 

•	 Jim Reed ’64, Alumni Award.

•	 Traci Lungren ’04, Young 
Alumni Award

•	 David Seaton, Ambassador Award.

Other events of note during the 
weekend:

•	 A book-signing of Winfield’s Golden 
Era of Sports by Robert Hartley. The 
book includes 1920-23 SC basket-
ball, the 1939 basketball celebration, 
and SC’s undefeated football team, 
and will be available for purchase.

•	 Theatre presentation of The Nor-
man Conquests Trilogy. The three 
parts of the trilogy will be presented 
Wednesday, Thursday, and Friday 
nights, with a special presentation 
of all three parts on Sunday after-
noon. The Trilogy may be enjoyed as 
a single production, or as two or all 
three segments.)

•	 A sampling of music at the college 
through the annual Kaleidoscope 
program.

•	 Reunions for classes ending in ‘4’ 
and ‘9.’

The most up-to-date schedules  
of the Homecoming weekend can be 
found on the Southwestern College 
Web site at www.sckans.edu/ 
homecoming. Call Susan Lowe at 
620-229-6334, or e-mail susan.lowe@
sckans.edu for more information.

Homecoming 2009 kicks off 
Great Performances Campaign

 D espite economic conditions 
that had forecasters planning 
for the worst, Southwestern 

College may have posted its largest 
enrollment in history.

Official enrollment counts won’t be 
available until the 20th day of classes, 
but unofficial tallies show the main 
campus graduate program especially 
strong: 102 were enrolled in gradu-
ate programs at the end of the second 
week, compared with 60 enrollments 
at the same period last year. 

Main campus undergraduate head-
count was slightly down (to 542 com-
pared to last year’s 562) and Professional 
Studies also showed a slight decrease to 
1,159 from last year’s comparable date.

“We budgeted conservatively, based 
on the economic difficulties facing 
many families,” says President Dick 
Merriman. “This outcome shows that 
our programs, especially our graduate 
education program under the direction 
of Dr. David Hofmeister, are meeting 
the needs of today’s learners.”

 Admission director Marla Sexson 
sees it all the time.

A high school senior in 
the college search likes Southwestern, 
but his parents are overwhelmed by 
the mechanics and uncertainties of 
financial aid. The “choice” of colleges 
becomes a quick glance at the bottom 
line, and Southwestern is crossed off 
the search list.

Stephannie DeLong wants to stop 
this from happening. DeLong is the 
new family financial aid counselor in 
the admission office, and will work 
with families before their children 

even start their college search. She will 
soon complete certification as a family 
financial aid planner.

“It’s very unusual for a school to have 
someone in this position,” Sexson says. 
“Stephannie is going to fill a crucial gap 
in the financial aid process.”

Working with families as early as 
the student’s sophomore year, DeLong 
will help parents understand the unique 
financial needs of each family. An 
alumna of Southwestern College and a 
transfer student, DeLong understands 
the importance of  clear and timely 
discussions about paying for college.

“She can take these families from A 
to Z with financial aid planning,” Sex-
son adds, “and the prospective students 
won’t be vying with returning students 
for her attention.” 

To talk to Stephannie DeLong 
about family financial aid planning, 
contact her at 620-229-6241 or e-mail 
stephannie.delong@sckans.edu. 

New financial planner aids families

 Adults looking for an online 
degree completion program 
now can compare these  

options on a Web site that compares 
the programs on such factors as student 
satisfaction, progress rate, and other 
outcomes.

Southwestern College Profes-
sional Studies is a charter member  
of this Transparency by Design  
initiative, which has results in the 
Web site. Found at www.college 
choicesforadults.org, the site is aimed 
at the growing population of adult 
online learners. 

 “Since the mid ’90s, Southwestern 
College Professional Studies has been 
a leader in serving the educational 
needs of adult learners,” says Karen 

Pedersen, vice president for Southwest-
ern College Professional Studies, “so 
being part of this initiative allows us to 
showcase our strengths and bring for-
ward data that has only been available 
internally to prospective adult learners 
worldwide.” 

“Adults make up nearly 85 percent 
of all higher education enrollments 
today,” said Michael Offerman, presi-
dent emeritus of Capella University 
and chair of Transparency by Design’s 
executive committee. “Our goal with 
the initiative is to enable adults to 
make informed choices about higher 
education options by providing them 
with program-level learning out-
comes, measurements, and results that 
are difficult to find elsewhere.” 

Web site compares online options
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 T wo new coaches have been add-
ed to the Southwestern College 
staff. Matt O’Brien will coach 

men’s basketball, and Randy Smith ’85 
will coach men’s and women’s tennis.

Matt O’Brien was head men’s coach 
at Central Christian 
College in McPher-
son for the past three 
years, and has proven 
to be an exceptional 
recruiter who led the 
team to the most wins 
in the school’s history 
as a four-year college. 
The O’Brien-coached 
Tigers played in two 
consecutive National 
Christian College 
Athletic Association 
(NCCAA) post-season appearances.

“Matt is going to be a great fit for 
Southwestern,” says athletic director 
David Denly. “He brings great energy 
and enthusiasm to the program, and 
we believe he is an up-and-coming 
head coach with a lot of potential to 
lead our program.”

A graduate of Friends University, 

O’Brien has played basketball against 
the Moundbuilders in Stewart Field 
House. He was assistant coach, sports 
information director, and facilities 
manager for Friends’ Ron Heller before 
accepting the head position at Central.

“I’m excited 
about the opportu-
nity at Southwest-
ern, the opportu-
nity to be a part of 
a great school with 
both academic and 
athletic tradition of 
excellence,” O’Brien 
says. “I was most 
impressed with the 
interview process 
and meeting new 
people I look for-

ward to working with. I can’t wait to 
coach at a place where there’s a home 
court advantage – I haven’t experi-
enced that yet.”

The new coach replaces Doug Hall, 
who left Southwestern to become 
director of basketball operations at the 
University of Missouri – Kansas City.

Randy Smith replaces John Pau-

lin, who has retired after 24 years of 
coaching tennis at SC. 

“We feel fortunate and excited 
about having such a quality individual 
to lead our tennis program into the 
future,” Denly says. “With his experi-
ence and background in tennis, I feel 
very confident that we can continue 
the success that has been established 
over the years at Southwestern.”

Smith was the KCAC tennis cham-
pion at #2 singles and #1 doubles in 
1985 while at Southwestern. Follow-
ing his graduation, he became the head 
coach for the Friends University tennis 
team, operated a tennis program for 
300-500 juniors each summer, and 
received the United States Tennis As-
sociation facility of the year award in 
1989 while operating the Ralph Wulz 
Riverside Tennis Center in Wichita. 
He now teaches at Winfield Intermedi-
ate School.

“Following in the footsteps of John 
Paulin is exciting,” Smith says. “My 
goals are to build upon the program 
that is already in place. Coach Paulin 
has had so much success I just want to 
continue what he has built.”

New coaches bring youth, experience 

Of Note to Alumni
Athletic Hall of Fame: Mark your calendar now… the Southwestern 
College Athletic Hall of Fame induction ceremony is Saturday, Nov. 7,  

at 10:30 a.m. in Stewart Field House; the last home  
game of the season will follow that afternoon 

beginning at 1:30, and you won’t want to 
miss the ground-breaking ceremony 

of the digging up of the turf  
in Sonner Stadium, as soon 

as the football game is over. 
Inductees will be announced  

at a later date. 

Natural Science Hall of Fame: 
Induction ceremonies for the Southwestern 

College Natural Science Hall of Fame will 
be Saturday, Nov. 14, at 5:30 p.m. in Deets 
Library. Inductees will be announced at a 

later date.

SC sophomore tops 
two derby divisions

 Katie Bipes, a sophomore South-
western College soccer player 
and athletic training major, 

also is a double national champion. 
Bipes had an unprecedented dual win 
in two separate masters division Soap 
Box Derby Class races in the National 
Derby Rally Championship Races 
held July 26-31 in Des Moines. Bipes 
won the All American Flat Bottom 
and Glass Wrapped Scottie Divisions, 
outracing entrants from a 20-state 
area. Racing is a group effort for Bi-
pes’s Topeka family: dad Dave (above) 
is her crew chief, and mother Amy 
performs race team support tasks.

‘Eagerheart’ to play in 
England at Christmas

Eagerheart, a Christmas tradition at 
Southwestern College for 77 years, will 
return to its roots at the end of 2009. 

The SC Campus Players have been 
invited to perform the play at the Chal-
ice Well in Somerset, England, in com-
memoration of the 50th anniversary of 
the founding of the Chalice Well Trust. 
Legend claims that Joseph of Aramathea 
buried or washed the cup used at the 
Last Supper at this site, and the well 
now f lows ceaselessly at a steady rate 
and temperature that never varies.

A.M. Buckton, who wrote Eager-
heart, owned the Chalice Well from 1913 
to 1944, and she originally directed and 
staged the classic morality play here.

Led by Roger Moon and Allyson 
Moon, the group of approximately two 
dozen students will also perform Eager-

heart near Oxford, and in Bath, Dover, 
and London. The presentation is being 
adapted to accommodate conditions 
that will not always include a curtained 
stage, or conventional theatre settings.

In addition to two performances 
on the Winfield campus, the Campus 
Players will be performing Eagerheart at 
churches and other venues throughout 
the area as they raise funds for the trip. 
A DVD recording of the production 
from its 75th anniversary year (2007) 
also is on sale as a fundraiser.

“The Campus Players are very 
excited about the trip,” Roger Moon 
says. “We had been thinking about an 
international trip, and when this invi-
tation came, we all said, ‘Let’s do it!’”

Friends of the college who would 
like to participate in or financially sup-
port the England trip should contact 
Moon at 620-229-6244. The group 
will leave on Christmas Day, and the 
trip will last 12 days. 

Noteworthy accolades
Southwestern College’s A Cappella 

Choir has been chosen to perform in 
the Kansas Music Educators Associa-
tion annual convention during Febru-
ary 2010.

Under the leadership of director of 
choirs David Gardner, the 50-member 
choir will perform a half-hour perfor-
mance at Wichita’s Century II. Selec-
tion to the program is highly-competi-
tive, with only a handful of college and 
high school choirs selected.

The choir will sing a selection from 
Mozart’s Vespers, which they also will 
perform in New York City’s Carn-
egie Hall the following month. Other 
pieces will highlight talented soloists, 
Gardner says.

For more information on the 
KMEA or Carnegie honors, contact 
Gardner at 620-229-6302, or e-mail 
david.gardner@sckans.edu.

Performing artists take songs, shows on road

Sue Hale recognized 
at Festival of Hope Sue Hale ’66 was one of three 

honorees at the 2009 Festival of 
Hope sponsored by HeartLine. 

This “evening of acclamation and ad-
miration” was held in Oklahoma City’s 
National Western Heritage Museum & 
Cowboy Hall of Fame. 

Hale was honored for her com-
munity volunteer work, particularly 
in the area of health-related issues and 
the arts. She is currently the co-chair 
of Central Oklahoma Turning Point, 
a grass roots health initiative. She also 
served with Oklahoma First Lady 
Kim Henry as co-chair of Oklahoma 
Wellness Week in April 2009. In 2007, 
when the state launched its Strong and 
Healthy Oklahoma program, Hale 
played (and still plays) a key role in 
promotion of the program statewide.

Other honorees were Oklahoma 
First Lady Kim Henry and Bill Anoa-
tubby, governor of the Chickasaw Na-
tion since 1987.

Winifred (Jones) Broadie ’37 
(shown in the studio) is narrator of the 
newest CD released by the Broadie 
sisters – Joan (Broadie) Feldmeier 
’63, Jane (Broadie) Wilson ’63, and 
Eileen Broadie-Feay ’66. Titled 
Portrait of a Plains Family, the record-
ing contains music as well as a booklet 
of family photos, including several 
of Winifred and Winifred’s husband, 
Steve Broadie ’36, while they were 
at Southwestern.

Matt O’Brien



The Musician
It would be easy to overlook  

Joseph Jett. 
This bearded sophomore from Ar-

kansas City speaks quietly and delib-
erately, choosing his words carefully. 
He’s medium-sized, not standing out 
from the crowd of SC students hurry-
ing from Darbeth to dorm.

Put a stringed instrument in his 
hands, though, and the world stops to 
listen. He has studied violin since sixth 
grade, and played in Southwestern’s 
community symphony since he was a 
seventh-grader. The strings program 
(and the opportunity to study with 
strings professor Daniel Stevens) were 
a major factor in his choice to attend 
Southwestern.

And because the music is so strik-
ing, the listener might not notice 
something else about Joseph: Tiny, 
f lesh-colored hearing aids in both ears, 
the only indication that this talented 
musician has a moderate hearing loss.

“My grandmother, who raised 
me, noticed that I was not talking at 
age five,” Joseph explains, “and the 
school was preparing to put me in at-
risk classes. But when they tested my 
hearing, they discovered I had a large 
degree of loss.”

Many children who haven’t begun 
speaking by age five never do so, or do 
so imperfectly, even after correction of 
the hearing loss. Joseph was lucky, and 
smart: He picked up language quickly, 
so quickly he was placed in a program 
for gifted children. 

Despite having to overcome the 
challenges associated with his hearing 
loss, Jett discovered he had a passion for 
music in fourth grade when he began 
playing the piano. Then in sixth grade, 
he wanted to be part of a group so he 
started taking violin lessons and joined 
the beginning orchestra. Soon he was 
playing violin in the Winfield Regional 
Symphony Orchestra (sponsored by 
Southwestern and now known as the 
South Kansas Symphony).

When it came time to choose a col-
lege, even though he knew he wanted 
to study nursing as a career, Joseph 
couldn’t bear the thought of giving up 
music. He enrolled at Southwestern, 
where he could do both.

But then last summer, the very 
technology that had given music to 
Joseph, took music away. 

“Hearing aids only last five to  
eight years,” he explains. “Last sum-
mer I had to get new hearing aids, 
and these were better in the sense that 
they eliminated background noise and 
made conversations more understand-
able. But they left me unable to hear 
high pitches.”

For a serious violinist, this was a 
crisis moment. The top notes that are 
the hallmark of the best violinists sim-
ply ceased to be music for Joseph. They 

sounded like high-pitched squeals, he 
says, without pitch or beauty. 

The Instrument
Patrick Winslow ’59 was a serious 

musician. In fact, when he and Mar-
garet ’58 were first married, they lived 
in New York and he studied viola with 
a member of the New York Philhar-
monic. A favorite aunt had given him 
a century-old Georges Chanot viola, 
but when Patrick and Margaret finally 
settled in Las Vegas 20 years later, their 

growing business didn’t leave time for 
hobbies. He closed the viola case and 
left it closed. 

When Patrick died in 2005, the 
viola had been unplayed for decades. 

Last year, at the urging of SC gift 
officer Ronnie Jenkins, Margaret 
pulled out the viola. The dry desert 
years had taken their toll on the beauti-
ful instrument. It was a disaster – the 
scroll had split in half, the top half of 
the viola had separated from the sides, 

a crack ran completely down the top 
side. The bow had burst and loose 
horsehair filled the case.

The viola, they were sure, was 
worthless. Nonetheless, Margaret de-
cided to see if it could be salvaged. It was 
sent it to a repair specialist in Houston. 

Months of work and $7,500 later, 
the viola had been restored to its 
previous beauty. Its current appraised 
value is $80,000. Margaret decided she 
wanted a Southwestern College student 
to have the benefit of this treasure; she 
loaned it to the college strings pro-

gram, and is providing an annual fund 
contribution for its upkeep.

Musician and 
Instrument	

The timing could not have been 
more fortuitous for Joseph Jett. With his 
perception of high notes now distorted, 
the viola’s lower range fell squarely in 
his hearing range. Even before he knew 
he would need to make the shift, he 
had begun taking viola lessons from 
Daniel Stevens and at the end of the last 
school year did a recital that was half 
violin, half viola music.

“This viola has a gorgeous, warm 
sound,” Stevens says. A violist himself, 
Stevens says that the Winslow Viola is 
slightly smaller than many violas, perfect 

for Joseph’s medium-sized hands. 
And if the timing was right for 

Joseph Jett, it also was right for the SC 
strings program. This is a program that 
has grown quickly since its revival in 
2004. The South Kansas Symphony 
has doubled in size, and enrollments 
in both orchestra and band are at their 
highest levels in years. Last year Stevens 
recruited an all-state orchestra member 
to SC, the first he’s signed.

A gift from the Williams family 
in honor of legendary SC orchestra 
faculty member Ross Williams led to 

the founding of the Williams String 
Quartet. Students recruited to this 
group receive a stipend for participa-
tion on top of their activity grants, 
performing recitals and at special 
events. Last year the group lacked a 
viola player; two violins and a cello 
were accompanied by piano.

So this year Joseph Jett will be play-
ing the Winslow Viola in the Williams 
String Quartet. At first he was hesitant 
about performing on such a valuable 
instrument.

“But then my high school orchestra 
director, Shannon Gackstatter, told me 
that an instrument, no matter what it’s 
appraised at, is meant to be played or it 
will atrophy. If it’s not played, it’s just a 
wooden box with strings,” he says.

The musician and the instrument, 
in perfect harmony.

Winslow Viola adds pitch perfection

Joseph Jett with the Winslow Viola, a restored 
19th-century Georges Chanot instrument. 

Major repairs were needed to the viola 
(inset photo) after decades of unuse.
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From move-in day to Opening Convocation, the first 

week at Southwestern College is a frenzy of activities. 

Shown here is a sampling from move-in, 

Builder Camp, Freshman Work Day, Builder Bash, 

and Moundbuilding.

Students, Faculty, Staff . . .
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    John Donovan describes himself as a screenwriter/co-

median/raconteur. When he spoke for Opening Convocation, 

though, he seemed more intent on poking the college in the 

ribs than on inspiring students to achieve.

He took potshots at the college’s name: Southwestern 

College, he pointed out, apparently was 

named before there were maps. 

And he needled the socially awkward: 

The colleges 1:1 ratio of men to women 

means that everyone can get a date  

on the weekend – “and if you can’t, it 

probably means you’re really ugly.”

He made note of “Diva Dawn Pleas- 

Baily” and her extensive shoe collection, and called out faculty 

member Alice Bendinelli. “I don’t really have anything to say 

about her, I just love saying her name,” he said  

of the Italian-born English professor.

But he turned serious when it was time to close the talk. 

As a screenwriter he always knows how he wants his story to 

start and how he wants it to end. The exciting part, Donovan 

noted, is discovering what’s in between those two things.

“This is your story,” he said. “Fade in.”

Look for more  

photos of Fall  

Frenzy 2009 on 

the web at 

www.sckans.edu/

fallfrenzy09.

Students, Faculty, Staff . . .

John  Donovan
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 1940s 
Gilmer Nellis ’49 retired from the 
Coffeyville Community College Board 
of Trustees this June. He served two 
terms (eight years) on the board. He 
began his career at CCC in 1955 and 
at the time of his retirement in 1989 he 
was the director of business services.

 1950s 
Clyde and Lois (Dryden) Vasey ’51 
’49 will celebrate their 60th anniversa-
ry this summer. Lois and Clyde met in 
the SC campus cafeteria in Smith Hall 
in 1948. After retirement, they spent 
many years in volunteer service, and 
now reside back in Winfield, just down 
the road from Southwestern.

Lloyd Craig ’55 was recently honored 
for his 50 years as an employee of the 
Winfield Daily Courier. Effective in July, 
he was promoted to the position of 
publisher of the Courier.

 1960s 
Billie Day ’60 has recently been 
elected to serve as president of the 
League of Women Voters in Washing-
ton D.C. Billie will serve a two-year 
term 2009-2011.

Gordon Von Stroh ’63 was recog-
nized for his professional service by 
being honored with the “Outstanding 
Service for the Public Good Award” at 
the 2009 annual academic convocation 
of the University of Denver faculty

Dr. Caleb Abbott ’63 has retired 
after practicing optometry in Marion 
and Emporia for 43 years. The family 
tradition of optometry is being carried 
on by his son, Carl, who is a fourth-
generation optometrist.

Joan (Broadie) Feldmeier ’63, Jane 
(Broadie) Wilson ’63, and Eileen 
Broadie-Feay ’66 See note on page 4.

J. Keith Lewis ’64 retired after 26 
years as finance director for the City of 
Apache Junction, Ariz.

Vernon ’66 and Cindy Goertz ’66 
’92 received the Community Corner-
stone Award for July 2009. Both were 
commended for their many commu-
nity works which include serving on 
several boards and as foster parents for 

Lady Builder basketball. Vernon and 
Cindy are the parents of Kelle (Go-
ertz) Thompson ’93.

Jerry Cantrell ‘66 retired in June 
2009 from the Board of Water Works 
of Pueblo, Colo., after serving as direc-
tor of administrative services since 
1973. Jerry was city clerk/ finance 
director for the city of Winfield from 
1968-1973.

Tom Winters ’68, Sedgwick County 
commissioner from 1993-2008, was 
appointed by Kansas Governor Mark 
Parkinson to the Wichita State Univer-
sity Board of Trustees, effective June 8, 
2009. The term of appointment is for 
three years. Tom will be working with 
Dr. Don Beggs, president of WSU, and 
the other trustees to oversee the man-
agement of mill levy money collected 
in Sedgwick County.

Sheryl (Huber) Lloyd ’69 retired in 
June 2009 after teaching music edu-
cation for 40 years to students from 
grades K-6 and college students in 
Kansas and California. 

Katie (Conner) Reese ’69 is the 
co-author of a book and help kit that 
she and her brother, Tim Conner, 
have created. It is called Who Goes to 
the Door... and Then What? This was 
created to help companies and orga-
nizations be prepared to competently 
and compassionately carry out the 
notification of family members when 
an employee has been injured or killed 
at the workplace. Their career back-
grounds have prepared them to do this: 
Tim is a consultant for global corpora-
tions, many of which are oil companies 
where emergency management is a part 
of the culture of the company. Katie is 
a hospice social worker.

John Esche ’69 is an attorney and 
writer of occasional liner notes for 
theatre recordings, but most of his time 
is spent teaching courses in Cultural 
History, Writing and Communication, 
and seminars on G.B. Shaw and  
Mystery Writing at New Jersey Insti-
tute of Technology in Newark. This 
fall will mark his ninth year there.  
His partner of 27 years, Jim Dwyer, is 
also a practicing attorney.

 1970s 
Danny Parker ’71 was recently hired 
as police chief for the Winfield Police 
Department. Parker served with the 
Wichita Police Department for 22 
years. Most recently he was the police 
chief for Concordia.

Jim Helmer ’71 was interviewed in 
July 2009 for the Sunf lower Slate, a 
part of the Wichita Eagle Blogs. The 
interviewer focused on the fact that 
this year Coach Helmer will be trying 
to lead his Southwestern College cross 
country team to victory for the 30th 
league title in a row.

Jo Lynn (Skaggs) McWilliams ’76 
attended the American Society of 
Safety Engineers 2009 Conference in 
San Antonio, Texas, representing the 
Wichita Chapter of ASSE as an chapter 
officer and delegate and representing 
Spirit AeroSystems. Jo Lynn accepted 
the Chapter Star award for the Wichita 
Chapter. The Chapter Star award 
recognizes chapters that give their 
members superior service and pro-
grams to advance continued profes-
sional growth.

Dr. Randall L. Duncan ’77 was 
named the chair of the Department of 
Biological Sciences at the University of 
Delaware on Jan. 1, 2009. He recently 
completed his two-year term as chair 
of the Skeletal Biology, Development 
and Disease Study Section of the Na-
tional Institutes of Health.

Mike Brummett ’79 was recognized 
as Master Teacher at the Greensburg 
(Kan.) High School graduation cer-
emony. This award is given to those 
who make a difference in the lives of 
school children. Brummett has been 
teaching band and vocal music at 
Bucklin since 1984.

Ed Popplewell ’79 completed his first 
year as Winfield Viking head baseball 
coach, during which he led the high 
school team to its best season since 
1999. Popplewell was voted AV-CTL 
II Co-Coach of the Year, along with 
Newton’s Mark George.

 1980s 
Ruth (Jacobs) Gordon ’80 ’98 is re-
tiring after 10½ years as a social worker 
with Social and Rehabilitative Ser-
vices. Prior to working for SRS, Ruth 
spent 24 years at the Winfield State 
Hospital and Training Center.

Wayne and Kathy (Kahrs) Bodkins 
’82 ’84 celebrated their 25th wedding 
anniversary July 24, 2009. Kathy teach-
es at Whittier Elementary School and 
Wayne is a dispatcher for the Winfield 
Police Department.

Ed Kingsley ’84 graduated in May 
2009 with a master of arts in teaching 
from Friends University. Ed continues 
to teach high school biology and ju-
nior high science at USD 439 (Sedg-
wick), and coaches high school cross 
country and golf, and junior high girls 
basketball.

Alumni Notes

A daughter, Samantha Gene, born 
June 9, 2009, to Barton G. and Julie 
(Leonard) Oestreich ’92. Samantha 
has a big brother, Isaac David (8).

A son, Cian James, born July 29, 2009, 
to Caleb and Kysa (Nelson) Hass 
’97 ’98. Cian has a brother, Kaden Lee 
(7) and a sister, Kasia Hay (3).

A daughter, Adalia Jane, born July 28, 
2009, to David ’97 and Joanna Bra-
zil. Grandparents are Rev. William 
’66 and Lynda Brazil. 

A daughter, Hayden LinnieAnn, born 
June 8, 2009, to Bryan and Judy 
(Stine) Haynes ’96. Hayden has a big 
sister, Harper Katherine (6). 

A daughter, Kennedy Beth, born May 
12, 2009, to Patrick ’98 and Kenna 
Whelpley. 

A daughter, Jessilyn Jo, born May 3, 
2009, to Mike and JoLynn (Dennett) 
Parsons ’98. Grandparents are Vernon 
and Susan (Jones) Dennett ’71.

A daughter, Isabel Doratea, born July 
5, 2008, to Joaquin and Megan 
(Cruit) Zapata ’98.

Twin girls, McKenna Rose and  
Brennan Elizabeth, born June 8,  
2009 to Elliott and Mary (Black) 
Loftis ’99. Big sister Katie (3) wel-
comed them home.

A daughter, Sophia Jane, born April 
26, 2009, to Matt and Jessica (Sis-
son) Bryson ’00.

A son, Eli Christopher, born May 18, 
2009, to Chris and Jamie (Car-
penter) Brummett, ’01, ’01. Eli’s 
grandparents are Mike and Karla 
(Will) Brummett ’79, ’74; great-
grandparents are Dick and Mary 
(Williams) Brummett ’42, ’47; aunt 
is Abby Brummett ’03; and uncle is 
Dane Brummett ’06. Great aunt and 
uncle are Hal and Nan (Brummett) 
Hinson ’74, ’97. (see also Alumni 
Notes)

A son, Simon Gabriel, born May 5, 
2009, to James and Kasey (Dumler) 
Griffith ’01. Simon has an older sister, 
Grace Ryann.

A girl, Naomi Grace, born July 23, 
2009, to Timothy ’00 and Kristin 
Putnam. Naomi has a brother, Israel 
Thomas (1½).

A son, James Bennett, born Jan. 5, 
2009, to Ross and Amanda 
(Bennett) Baker ’05 ’05.

A daughter, Madison Grace, born July 
21, 2009, to Andrew and Jennifer 
(Cox) Merz ’08, ’08. 

A son, Paxton Ray, born May 21, 2009, 
to Jason ’96 and Alexis Goyer. They 
also are parents of Gracie (4).

births

Marian (Deever) Everson ’38 died Aug. 11 at age 
92. She is survived by her husband, Claude, and four 
children. Music was a focus throughout Marian’s life 
as both performer and educator, beginning when she 
played piano (by ear) for her kindergarten class. She and 
her sister had their own half–hour variety radio program 
in their teens and she had the leads in her high school 
musicals. With her beautiful soprano voice, she was a 
soloist and voice teacher wherever she lived. She was 
teaching music and English when she met Claude, an 

eighth-grade teacher. A highlight of her life was a favorable audition with Maestro 
Pelletier of the Metropolitan Opera. She taught adult music education, parenting 
classes, and was a substitute high school teacher in Santa Clara County, Calif. Mar-
ian continued to support the arts at Southwestern College throughout her life by 
sponsoring scholarships for music students. 

Marion Everson:  Supporter of the arts
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Karen Craig ’84 has been selected to 
perform in the Scotia Music Festival 
held in Halifax, Nova Scotia, Canada. 
Musicians were selected through a 
professional competitive audition and 
represent many different countries.

Karla Jo (McCollum) Farmer ’84 
has been elected and installed as the 
2009-2010 Kansas state chapter presi-
dent of the P.E.O. Sisterhood. P.E.O. is 
an international philanthropic educa-
tional organization whose mission is 
promoting educational opportunities 
for women. Dorothy (Higginbot-
tom) Flottman ’46 also attended the 
107th annual convention of Kansas 
State Chapter in June. 

Charles Elder ’84 continues in his 
15th year as press and public relations 
manager for Bournemouth University, 
on the south coast of England. Bour-
nemouth was recently named the top 
“new” university in the country. As of 
June 2009, Charles has lived “across the 
pond” for 25 years. He encourages any 
Moundbuilders traveling to the UK to 
look him up!

Les Cowger ’85 was married to Kim-
berly Ann Cowger on June 27, 2009. 
They live in Englewood, Colo., with 
their three children, Corynn, Keenan, 
and Christopher. 

Bell (Goff) Pingel ’89 recently 
graduated with her master’s degree 
20 years after receiving her bachelor’s 
degree from Southwestern.

 1990s 
Paul McDonald ’91 has joined Wad-
dell & Reed as a financial advisor in 
the Overland Park area. In his new 
position, Paul will help develop cus-
tomized financial plans, recommend 
investment strategies, and counsel 
clients throughout the area.

Phil Moorhouse ’92 is currently 
deployed to the Maywand Province of 
southern Afghanistan. In July 2009, he 
was singled out for recognition during 
a visit by the Chairman of the Joint 
Chiefs of Staff, Admiral Mike Mullens, 
for his work developing a Theater Ca-
sualty Tracking System for U.S. troops 
in Afghanistan. 

Debra (Wright) Richards ’94 ’03, 
and her husband, Mark, moved to 
Rochester, Minn., where Debra ac-
cepted a job as a nurse supervisor at the 
Mayo Clinic in the Baldwin Primary 
Care Clinic. She oversees the daily 
management of more than 65 nurses in 
primary medicine. 

Sandra Gasca ’94 began duties in 
July 2009 as president of operations, 
in Nebraska, for KVC Behavioral 
HealthCare, Inc. She will be work-
ing in a similar social service system 
as that of Youthville, Wichita, where 
she was previously employed. The new 
position system covers 19 counties and 
includes the Lincoln and Omaha area. 
Her role will be to join current KVC 
administration to help build teams of 
professionals and create programs that 

will enrich and enhance the lives of 
children and families. 

Deborah (Shaffer) Mattal ’96 was 
recently promoted to supervisor/quali-
fied mental health professional at the 
Sedgwick County Offender Assessment 
Program. This program works with 
people whose mental illness leads to in-
carceration or other legal entanglement.

Kerrie (Parsons) Bryant ’97 was 
awarded a US Cellular teacher grant. 
Bryant is a first grade teacher at Lowell 
Elementary School in Winfield. She 
will use the grant to purchase 10 Vi-
sion Tracking Tubes for her classroom. 
Bryant has many students who have 
visual tracking issues and the tubes will 
allow them to do visual exercises that 
will improve their ability to focus and 
improve brain function.

Ruth (Jacobs) Gordon ’80 ’98 is re-
tiring after 10½ years as a social worker 
with Social and Rehabilitative Ser-
vices. Prior to working for SRS, Ruth 
spent 24 years at the Winfield State 
Hospital and Training Center.

 2000s 
Shawn and Carrie (Cook) Papon 
’99 ’99 are living in Waupun, Wisc., 
where Shawn is a wildlife biologist 
for the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service 
at Fox River and Horicon National 
Wildlife Refuges. He completed his 
master’s degree in wildlife science at 
the University of Missouri in Decem-
ber 2002. 

John and Stacie (Fraley) Nelson 
’00 ’00 have moved to Winfield where 
John has accepted a position with the 
Winfield Veterinary Hospital as as-
sociate veterinarian. They have three 
daughters, Chloe (4), Lydia (2½), and 
Hannah (1).

Chris Brummett ’01 is in his sec-
ond year as head golf professional at 
Highland Golf and Country Club in 
Indianapolis, Ind. Jamie (Carpen-
ter) Brummett ’01 has completed 
her medical residency in emergency 
medicine through the Indiana Univer-
sity School of Medicine and is joining a 
group in Avon, Ind. (See also Births.)

Kay Helmer ’01 was recently sworn 
in as a member of VISTA, the nearly 
40-year-old national service program 
dedicated to helping fight poverty in 
the United States. Helmer has been 
assigned to the Butler Homeless  
Initiative to help open an emergency 
shelter for Butler County citizens who 
are homeless.

Christin Schmidt ’01 married Seth 
Parrish on April 25, 2009, in Junction 
City. They now live in Mission, Kan.

Jeffrey Lowe ’01, an attorney in 
Wichita, was co-author of an article 
published in the May 2009 issue of the 
Journal of the Kansas Association for Justice. 
The article dealt with Kansas fam-
ily law, pertaining to the adoption of 
the 2001 amendments to the Uniform 
Interstate Family Support Act.

Lindsay Nusz ’02 recently finished 
her teaching credentials at Sierra 
Nevada College in Incline Village, 
Nev., earning a 4.0. She is now work-
ing on her thesis for a master’s degree 
in teaching and will be finished this 
spring. Currently, Lindsay teaches at 
the Clark County School District in 
Las Vegas.

Gloria Tham ’02 has joined the 
music faculty of Cowley County Com-
munity College.

Ali Wait ’02 recently graduated from 
KU School of Medicine. She has 
moved to Roanoke, Va., to begin a 
general surgery residency.

Seth Roach ’03 received a Master of 
Music Education in May 2009 from 
Emporia State University. 

Brooke Denney ’05 recently accepted 
an adjunct mathematics teaching posi-
tion on the Southwestern College main 
campus. Brooke is engaged to Robert 
Istas, and will be married in May 2010.

Sunni Sheets ’07 has been hired to 
head Cowley County Community 
College’s graphic design program. 

Sheets spent more than seven years 
working as a graphic designer at  
Southwestern College.

Caleb Hartman ’07 and Leah 
Rankin ’07 ’08 were married July 25 
at First United Methodist Church in 
Winfield. The reception was in the SC 
dining hall. The Hartmans currently 
live in Arkansas City–Caleb is work-
ing as a teacher and coach in Ark City, 
and Leah is an admission counselor at 
Southwestern. 

Michael Stolzle ’07 and Hayley 
Holthus ’07 were married on July 11, 
2009. Both are in the process of com-
pleting their master’s degrees - Michael 
in philosophy at KU, Hayley in public 
health at the KU Medical Center.

Kaely Podschun ’07 married Delonte 
Harrod on Jan. 10, 2009. The Harrods 
make their home in Trenton, N.J.

Joseph Hamlett ’07 graduated 
summa cum laude in September 2008 
from TUI University with an MBA 
degree in information technology 
management. He is currently attend-

Norman Callison ’63, who pioneered innovative theatre during a 13-year stint 
on the faculty at his alma mater, died Aug. 5 of bladder cancer. He was 68.

Callison performed his final role at Southwestern in December, when his inter-
pretation of the death of “Old Shepherd” in Eagerheart took on special poignancy. 
He had accepted the role knowing that his cancer was terminal. 

“We all have to learn how to die, and maybe this will help,” he told Roger 
Moon, director of theatre. 

Callison joined the faculty of Southwestern in 1965, and directed The Sound of 
Music the following spring. The next October, he married his leading lady, Roxy 
Clark ’69. His tenure at Southwestern was marked by transition and innovation: 	
	 “He joined the faculty at the peak years of an oratorical, grand style of the-
atre,” says Moon, who studied under Callison. “He helped move us into a modern, 
diverse style that really sought to reach the people.”

In the spring of 1972 Norman took a troupe of 14 SC students to the Pacific on 
a USO tour for the U.S. State Department, a first for Southwestern College. Part of 

the fundraising for that trip included performing the first collegiate dinner theatre 
in the area. The following spring Norman and Roxy created the Walnut Valley 
Horsefeathers and Applesauce Last Annual Summer Dinner Theatre Programme. 
Norman continued as producer of this effort through the summer of 1978.
“When you think of Norman, you have to think of the ‘firsts,’” Roxy says.
Callison also was a teacher at Winfield High School for 22 years, directing plays 

and musicals along with his duties teaching English and humanities. 
Survivors include Roxy; and daughters Amanda Porter ’91, Jessica Fisher ’92, and 

Aggie McAlester; brothers Danny and ’70 and Keith; and son-in-law Lael Porter ’90, 
and sister-in-law Patty (Houtz) ’71.

Above: Norman played the Stage Manager in SC’s 2005 production of Our Town.

“We all know that something 
is eternal. And it ain’t houses 
and it ain’t names, and it ain’t 
earth, and it ain’t even the 
stars . . . everybody knows in 
their bones that something is 
eternal, and that something 
has to do with human beings.”

Stage Manager, Act III, Our Town

Norman Callison: Actor, teacher, innovator

Alumni Notes continued on page 10.
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Martha Butler, professor of nurs-
ing and nursing program director, 
recently co-authored an article describ-
ing positive outcomes resulting from 
a research-based redesign of a nurs-
ing unit in a Midwestern community 
hospital. The project examined the 
effectiveness of staff-led initiatives to 
improve satisfaction and patient out-
comes. The article, titled “Changing a 
Medical Unit Culture,” was published 
in Clinical Nurse Specialist. Dr. Butler 
also presented a session at the fourth 
annual Clinical Teaching Institute 
(CTI), “We’re Teaching, But Are They 
Learning: Theories and Principles of 
Teaching and Learning,” at New-
man University in July. The CTI, an 
initiative of the Kansas Committee 
on Nursing Education and Practice 
(KNEP), is offered to new clinical 
nursing instructors throughout Kansas. 
Dr. Butler is a founding member of 
KNEP and the CTI.

Rich Edwards, affiliate faculty in 
Professional Studies and senior lecturer 

of philosophy and religious studies at 
the University of Wisconsin Colleges, 
received the Barrett Scherff Instruc-
tional Academic Staff Recognition 
Award at the spring Commencement 
for the University of Wisconsin –  
Sheboygan. This award is presented to 
an instructional academic staff member 
who has gone above and beyond their 
contractual obligations inside and out-
side the classroom to help make lasting 
contributions to the education of UW 
students and the local community. 

Tracy Frederick, associate profes-
sor of speech, was awarded a Ph.D. 
in communication with an emphasis 
in rhetoric from Regent University. 
Frederick’s work was nominated for 
Outstanding Dissertation of the Year 
by the Organization for the Study of 
Language and Gender and the Reli-
gious Communication Association. 

David Gardner, associate professor of 
music and director of choirs, has been 
elected president-elect of the Kansas 
Choral Directors Association. This is 

a six-year commitment, with consecu-
tive two-year terms as president-elect, 
president, and vice-president. 

Mike Harper, assistant professor of 
philosophy, was selected and attended 
Acton University 2009 sponsored 
by Acton Institute for the Study of 
Religion and Liberty in June. The 
conference is intended to study the 
intersection of economics, liberty and 
morality. Harper was chosen as a Cook 
Fellow in honor of “thoughtful partici-
pation” in that effort. He also is in the 
process of writing a manuscript review 
of a potential book, Golf and Philosophy: 
Lessons from the Links, with University 
of Kentucky Press. Finally, Harper will 
deliver the environmental ethics session 
of a fall class sponsored by Woodlawn 
United Methodist Church in Derby 
Oct. 7.

Brenda Hicks, director of financial 
aid, was a CORE faculty member 
at the annual RMASFAA Summer 
Institute. Hicks co-taught a class of 25 
financial aid administrators on finan-

cial aid regulations. The event was held 
on the University of Utah campus and 
had a total of 112 participants from the 
Rocky Mountain and Midwest regions. 
The curriculum used in the event is 
developed by NASFAA in accordance 
with the Department of Higher Edu-
cation and is considered the premier 
training event in the area.

Will Neely ’10 participated during 
the summer of 2009 in the National 
Science Foundation’s Research Experi-
ences for Undergraduates program in 
the Physics Department at Kansas State 
University.

Max C. Thompson, professor 
emeritus of biology, attended the 127th 
meeting of the American Ornitholo-
gists’ Union in August. The AOU is 
the largest of the ornithology societies 
in the US. The AOU has three classes 
of membership: Member, Elected 
member, and Fellow. He was nominat-
ed and elected to the Fellow category 
at the meeting by the other Fellows.

faculty & Staff Achievement

ing Northcentral University in pursuit 
of a doctor of business administration 
(DBA) degree with an organizational 
leadership specialization.

Kassie Wendler ’08 married Kirk 
Lewis on May 30, 2009. In January 
2009 Kassie began working for Koch 
Industries as an accountant for the 
Koch Business Solutions division.

Kacie Krueger ’09 was in an auto ac-
cident on May 7, 2009, just a few days 
before her graduation from Southwest-
ern. Due to the severity of her injuries, 

she was not able to physically attend 
the graduation ceremonies. However, 
the good news is that she is recovering 
and is a proud college graduate.

Notes on Friends 
Dr. James Schuppener, former 
Southwestern College faculty member, 
was recently named Hardin Professor 
for 2009 during the Midwestern State 
University commencement ceremony. 
This is the highest honor given to a 
faculty member at MSU each year.

Steve and Veva Ruggles recently 

celebrated 25 years of marriage. Steve 
has worked in the Computer Informa-
tion Center at Southwestern College 
for 15 years. Veva is a homemaker and 
substitute teacher.

Fran Broadhurst, longtime Assistant 
dean of students and coordinator of 
career planning at Southwestern (from 
1975-1992), was recently honored by 
the College of Emporia Alumni As-
sociation as their first Faculty Honor 
Roll inductee. Fran was a beloved 
teacher of religion and philosophy at 
C of E for 11 years, until the closing of 

the college in December 1973.

Margaret “Peggy” Alford, Grant 
County district magistrate judge, wife 
of Steve Alford ’65 and mother of 
Shane Alford  ’01, was awarded the 
Lee E. Nusser Award on June 18, 2009, 
in Overland Park. This prestigious 
award is the highest recognition given 
by the District Magistrate Judges As-
sociation of Kansas. Judge Alford was 
appointed to the bench in January 1993 
and has served as the district magistrate 
judge in Ulysses for 16 years.

Alumni Notes

By Ashlee Alley ’98, Campus Minister

    	headed to Southwestern College, 
as a freshmen expecting to get a 
good education in a Christian en-
vironment. What I did not expect 

was to be called to ministry. 
My junior year I strayed from 

my normal biology classes and took 
a New Testament class, “for fun.” I 
remember Steve (Rankin) keeping 
me after class the day I did an ex-
egetical presentation and asking me 
the question that stopped me in my 
tracks: “Have you ever thought about 
seminary?” To him, it was a simple 
question. To me, it was a watershed 
moment. For the first time in my life, 
I actually entertained the idea that 
perhaps God had different vocational 
plans for me than I had thought.

My experience in being called to 
ministry in the college years is not 
isolated. Thousands of others in the 
United Methodist Church have also 
heard a call to ministry through their 

Wesley Foundation or other ministry 
on campus. In fact, in order to find 
some of these folks, my campus min-
istry colleague, Creighton Alexander, 
pastor of young adults at New City/
Central United Methodist Church in 
Kansas City, and I started a Facebook 
Group called “United Method-
ist Campus Ministry – Raising Up 
Christian Leaders” and have discov-
ered over 850 people who heard a call 
to ministry through campus ministry!

One of four areas of strategic focus 
that was adopted by the United Meth-
odist General Conference in 2008 
was “developing principled Christian 
leaders for the church and the world.” 
I can think of no better place to find 
these leaders than on college campuses. 
Each year thousands of students across 
the country are being introduced to 
relationship with Christ and serving in 
ministry through the auspices of their 
Wesley Foundation, campus ministry 
at the United Methodist Church-

related college, or local church with an 
emphasis on collegiate ministry. Some 
of these students become leaders. Some 
of these leaders feel a call to ministry. 
And some of the called go on to semi-
nary and prepare for ordination in the 
United Methodist Church. 

There is simply nowhere else in 
the world that has more potential 
young leaders than on our college 
campuses. Would it not make sense to 
put our brightest and our best servants 
of the church in this fallow ground? 
Of the 17 million students who will 
head to college this fall, are we as a 
church offering the heart of the gospel 
to a population looking for answers? 
These questions, and others, impel us 
to do more than just ask the ques-
tions. They impel us to pray.

Starting Aug. 17, several of us in 
campus ministry are calling the Unit-
ed Methodist Church to prayer for 40 
days with the goal of witnessing to 
United Methodist campus ministries 

as being vital centers of vocational 
calling, celebrating new clergy and 
new lay ministers who will answer 
God’s call over the coming decades, 
and praying for our campus minis-
tries in the start of the 2009-2010 
school year. 

The prayers will extend from  
Aug. 17-Sept. 25, in conjunction with 
the first six weeks of school for many 
universities. As the new school year is 
launched, we are praying that campus 
ministers and students will be inten-
tionally sustained by prayer. Our hope 
is that board of directors of Wesley 
Foundations, pastors of neighbor-
ing congregations, grandparents with 
grandchildren in college, campus 
ministers themselves, and anyone who 
wants to see a revitalization in the 
UMC will join us in the prayer effort. 
The prayers can be found at www.col-
legeunion.org/prayer. 

(Condensed from the September 2009 
issue of Good News magazine.)

Campus ministry sustained by 40 Days of Prayer

Alumni Notes continued from page 9.
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Genevieve Stover ’29 died Dec. 7, 
2008, at the age of 101.

Mabel V. (Simons) Fox ’30, died 
June 22, 2009. She is survived by two 
sons, James F. Fox and Steven L. Fox.

Glee (Young) Albright ’37 died June 
13, 2009 at the age of 94. She was a 
fourth-grade teacher at Mount Hope 
Elementary School from 1960 to 1980. 

Donald R. Coe ’38 died on July 9, 
2009, in Plains, Mont., at age 94. For 
44 years, Don was owner, publisher, 
editor, and everything else for the 
weekly newspaper in Plains, The Plains-
man. He served as the president of the 
Montana Press Association and twice 
traveled to the White House in a rep-
resentative role for that position. 

Marjorie Ellen (Phillippi) Johnson 
’42 died June 27, 2009. 

Edward Baxter ’43 died April 17, 
2009. He was a sales manager for 35 
years and a trainer for 12 years in Sears, 
Manhattan, Kan. Survivors include his 
wife, Elaine.

Kathleen “Kay” (Franks) Lucero 
’44 died July 16, 2009. Dr. Franks was a 
retired secondary school counselor. She 
is survived by her son, Bill ’68, and his 
wife, Linda (Petit) ’69. Contributions 
may be made to the Willard and Tulu 
Franks Memorial Scholarship Fund at 
Southwestern College.

Brad Light ’45 died Oct. 18, 2008.

Clarene Mason ’48 died Feb. 11, 
2009.

Paschal Jackson ’53 died July 2, 
2009. He served churches in Enter-
prise, Kan., and Cutchogue, Long Is-
land, N.Y. He served 22 ½ years in the 
Army chaplaincy, including three tours 
in Vietnam, two tours in Germany, 
and multiple tours at Ft. Carson, Colo., 
and Ft. Lewis, Wash. He is survived by 
his wife Pat (Knowles) ’51.

Esther Beth (Forsyth, Winters) 
Funk ’54 died July 2, 2009. 

Franklin Barnett ’59 died June 27, 
2009. 

Helen (Shaff, Foster) Rose ’61 died 
May 15, 2009. She was an elementary 
school teacher, as well as a master gar-
dener who always had a showcase of 
beautiful f lower beds. 

Billy Joe McLean ’63, Nowata, 
Okla., died May 28, 2009. He loved 
being on the water, boating and fish-
ing. He also loved history and studied 
the Kansas Cavalry. Billy was a retired 
member of the Coast Guard Auxiliary. 
Survivors include his wife, Diana.

Rev. Gary Appleton ’67 died April 
11, 2009.

Pam Barton ’74 died of kidney 
cancer on May 25, 2009, after a brief 
illness. She was a beloved teacher of 
special education children at the Clare 
Woods Academy in Bartlett, Ill.

Rick Liby ’90, Denver, died un-
expectedly in his sleep on April 23, 
2009, at the age of 40, due to an undi-
agnosed and untreated enlarged heart. 
During his time at SC, Rick was 
crowned an Ugly Man and excelled 
in debate. He graduated from the 
University of Kansas School of Law, 
and spent 12 years practicing worker’s 
compensation law in Wichita. In 2005, 
he married long-time friend Shari 
Willis (on his snowboard) at Vail and 
the two moved to Denver where Rick 
joined the firm of Ruegsegger Simons 
Smith & Stern. Shari survives him.

Diana Casebolt-Hayes ’95 ’05 died 
May 12, 2009, following her nine-
month battle with leukemia. She was 
vice president for Independent Living 
for Larksfield Place in Wichita. Survi-
vors include her husband, Robert.

Julia Dillard ’99 died July 15, 2009, 

after battling a very aggressive form of 
cancer. She had worked for Rubber-
maid, for the Winfield State Hospital 
and Training Center, and for Binney 
& Smith. At the time of her death  
she was a sergeant at the Winfield 
Correctional Facility. Survivors in-
clude her husband, Jim. 

Deaths of Friends 
Russell Barner died June 19, 2009. 
He is survived by his wife Kathy 
(Walker) Barner ’65.

Donis J. Boles, longtime friend of the 
college and wife of Dr. Hobart Paul 
Boles ’39, died May 2, 2009.

Kay Burgess died June 7, 2009. 
Among survivors are her daughters, 
Lorna (Burgess) Davis ’97 and 
Abigail (Burgess) Robinson ’97.

Lois (Denton) Cromley died April 
29, 2009. Among survivors is her son 
Timothy Tong ’96.

Carroll Curfman died May 21, 2009. 
Among survivors is his son Ronald ’64.

Vivian (Smith) Drake died May 12, 
2009. Among survivors is her daughter, 
Susan (Drake) Houghton ’73.

Ruth (Nichols) Edmonds died May 
7, 2009. She was preceded in death by 
her husband Albert Edmonds ’50.

Douglass Fell died June 27, 2009. 
Survivors include his sons Mike ’77, 
Tom ’86 and his daughter Sheryl ’84.

Warren Fitzpatrick died May 1, 2009. 
Surviving is his son, Warren Lee ’96.

Lola (Miller) Foust died May 5, 
2009. Among survivors is her son 
Gary Foust ’60.

Dora Graham died May 22, 2009. 
Among survivors is her son Steven 
Graham ’99.

Joe Gremban died Oct. 1, 2008. He 
is survived by his wife of 63 years, 

Veola June (Smith) Gremban ’45.

Sarah Ann Mason died Nov. 4, 
2008. She is survived by husband Max 
L. Mason ’65.

Rev. Dr. Glenn Matthew died June 
13, 2009. Survivors include his wife, 
Eva Matthew, daughter, Jodi (Mat-
thew) Ediger ’68, and son, Steve ’71.

Sarah Ann Mason died Nov. 4, 
2008. She is survived by husband Max 
L. Mason ’65.

Jack McDade died June 14, 2009. 
Among survivors is his son, Dennis 
McDade ’83.

Cathi Mohr, Professional Studies 
advisor, died May 20, 2009. 

Dr. Bernard A. Nickel, friend of 
Southwestern, died July 8, 2009. He 
practiced optometry in Winfield from 
1949 through 1993, and was a generous 
donor to Southwestern College.

Lorena Pack died June 22, 2009. 
Among survivors is her daughter, 
Bwana (Pack) Drennan ’82.

Wendell Rivers died May 9, 2009. He 
was preceded in death by his brother, 
Roland Rivers ’77.

Constance Senseman died May 19, 
2009, in a car accident. She is survived 
by her two children, Carol Senseman-
Gorman ’85 and Greg Senseman ’91.

Elizabeth Snider died June 6, 2009. 
Among survivors is her sister Katrina 
Tamsen ’82.

Wendy Will died June 11, 2009 after 
a courageous battle with cancer. She  
is survived by her husband Kevin 
Will ’80.

Janice Williams died May 28, 2009. 
Survivors include her daughter,  
Stephanie Hider ’92, and her sister, 
Denise (Shay) Downum ’79.

deaTHS

________________________________________________________________
Name	 Class Year

________________________________________________________________
Street Address	 P.O. Box

________________________________________________________________
City	 State	 Zip Code

________________________________________________________________
Phone Number 

Here’s something new in my life: ( job, address, marriage, 
baby, etc.)
________________________________________________________________

________________________________________________________________

________________________________________________________________

What’s new with you?
________________________________________________________________
Name	 Year of Graduation

________________________________________________________________
Street Address	 P.O. Box

________________________________________________________________
City	 State	 Zip Code

________________________________________________________________
Parents’ Names	 Phone Number 

________________________________________________________________
E-mail Address (if you know it)	 High School/College                      

________________________________________________________________
Relationship to you (daughter, friend, nephew, etc.) 

________________________________________________________________
Any special interests you know of?

Here’s a student who may be interested in SC:
(please fill in all information you know)

Return this form to: Alumni Notes Coordinator | 100 College St. | Winfield, KS  67156-2499 
or e-mail information to: southwesterner@sckans.edu
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